Minutes

Topsfield Zoning Board of Appeals

Virtual Meeting 

November 28, 2023
ZBA Board members present included Chairman Moriarty, Clerk David Merrill, Dave Moniz, Jody Clineff and Gregor Smith. Alternate Kristin Palace was not present. Lynne Bermudez, Sr. Administrative Assistant, was present.  
Visitors named on screen via zoom:  Planning Board Chairman Martha Morrison and Clerk Steve Hall were present as well as Boxford Cable Access TV.     
GOVERNOR’S ORDER
Chairman Moriarty read the following:  

Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023, this meeting will be conducted via remote means. Members of the public who wish to access the meeting may do so via the Zoom meeting identification as listed on the agenda. No in-person attendance of members of the public will be available, but every effort will be made to ensure that the public can adequately access the proceedings in real time, via technological means. In the event that we are unable to do so, for reasons of economic hardship and despite best efforts, we will post on the Town website:  www.topsfield-ma.gov an audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of proceedings as soon as possible after the meeting. 
CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Moriarty called the meeting to order at 7:03 pm.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Chairman Moriarty read the following: “The meeting is being recorded via ZOOM in the event that the connection is lost at any time during the meeting.  Is there anyone else present who wishes to record the meeting?”   No one responded.  

207 BOSTON STREET – Public Hearing Continuance
Lynne Bermudez read the following legal notice that was published in the Salem News on July 24 and August 7, 2023.

Notice is hereby given that the Topsfield Zoning Board of Appeals will reopen and hold an additional public hearing during a ZOOM Zoning Board of Appeals Meeting on Tuesday, August 22, 2023 at 7:00 PM (instructions will be on the posted Zoning Board’s meeting agenda on how to join the meeting via ZOOM) to consider an appeal by the Essex Agricultural Society of the Building Inspector’s decision regarding the property located at 207 Boston Street, concerning the SoulFest event, that camping is not a permitted use, and may not be grandfathered, and that a Special Permit for the event is required.   

Robert J. Moriarty, Jr. 

Chairman, Topsfield ZBA

Chairman Moriarty informed the ZBA that the board had received a request from the attorneys for the Essex Agricultural Society (EAS) at 207 Boston St. for a continuance of their public hearing to the January 23, 2024 ZBA meeting and a continuance of the Board’s deadline for a decision to February 13, 2024. The continuance was requested since the EAS is still in discussions with the Town about past, present and future uses of the Fairgrounds.

Dave Moniz asked why the Town Hall is negotiating with the EAS over what activities do and do not require a special permit and bypassing the Zoning Board.  He asked when the ZBA would be involved in these discussions.  Chairman Moriarty stated that he has been consistent in emails to Kevin Harutunian and Town Counsel that no decision can be made final without the approval of the ZBA.  He also made clear that the ZBA will not just accede to anything they might decide to negotiate if it is outside of the zoning bylaw.  Since there is litigation between the town and the EAS it’s not unusual for the parties to negotiate, but they must come back to the Board for final approval.   
Dave Moniz made a motion to approve the request for a continuance of the public hearing and the timeframe by which the Board must make a decision. Jody Clineff seconded the motion and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

POSSIBLE BYLAW MODIFICATIONS - Discussion
Chairman Moriarty welcomed Planning Board Chair Martha Morrison to review and discuss proposed changes to the Use Regulations for the Business Park.  Chair Morrison reviewed her suggested changes to the Use Table to make doing business in the Business Park simpler for business owners.  She suggested combining three business categories (4.21 Professional, technical, scientific and business offices, 4.28 Medical and Dental Offices and 4.29 Chiropractors Offices) into one Professional Services category (to be defined) and to make them allowed uses without the need for a special permit.  Members of the ZBA agreed with her suggestion.  
Chair Morrison also suggested the following categories be permitted without a special permit:

· 4.07 Optical Goods Store

· 4.08 Cosmetics, beauty supply and perfume store

· 4.09 Retail establishment selling hand-crafts

· 4.25 Barber Shops

· 4.26 Beauty Salons

· 4.27 Skin and Nail Care Salons 
After a discussion which centered on possible abutter concerns regarding hours of operation, noise and parking for these businesses, it was generally agreed that the impact would be minimal and they should be allowed without a special permit. Jody Clineff did note that abutters may have a concern if a beauty salon were to have evening hours.  Chairman Moriarty raised the issue of how to handle new construction with businesses that are permitted.  He noted, however, that most of the business categories listed as requiring a special permit were labeled as such before Site Plan Review was introduced.  Chair Morrison noted that Site Plan Review for any business that does not require relief from the ZBA (variance, special permit) would be handled by the Planning Board.  She stated that the two Boards (Planning and ZBA) should consider how Site Plan Review should be handled in the Business Park so that two different boards are not doing Site Plan Review for different types of businesses in a Business Park development.  Dave Moniz suggested that 4.23 Art Gallery should be allowed without a special permit.  Jody Clineff suggested that allowed uses in the Business Park should mimic allowed uses in the Business Village.   
Chair Morrison asked for input from the ZBA on whether 4.12E Retail Specialty Foods and 4.16 Bank - full service should be permitted without a special permit.  After discussion it was agreed that 4.12E Retail Specialty Foods should remain an “S” to be in line with other restaurant/food categories (4.12A-4.12D) that require a special permit in the Business Park, but banks should be allowed without a special permit.
Chair Morrison then suggested changing the Business Park designation from “Commercial” to “Mixed Use”.  She stated this issue came up when the Osteria Pizzeria wanted to build a rental unit on the first floor of their restaurant but were not able to as the Business Park does not currently allow mixed use.  The general feeling was that allowing residential units to be built in concert with businesses along Rt 1 could 1) provide new lower-cost housing options in town, 2) provide Business Park property owners with another option for renting out space where they now have vacancies due to current economic conditions and 3) make all four business districts consistent, allowing mixed-use development. 
Chair Morrison thanked the board for their input and will provide an updated draft Use Table incorporating the Board’s input.  She also shared that the draft MBTA Multi-Family Housing District bylaw and compliance model were sent to the state for their preliminary review/approval.  

2024 MEETING SCHEDULE – Discussion/Vote
After a brief discussion Jody Clineff made a motion to approve the 2024 ZBA Meeting Schedule as presented and for the board to continue to hold meetings via zoom.   Clerk Dave Merrill seconded the motion and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows: 

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes
Discussion was held on the need for the ZBA meeting scheduled for 12-26-23.  There are currently no agenda items for this meeting.  Lynne will email members on 12-5-23 to confirm whether any applications have been received.  If not, the 12-26-23 meeting will be cancelled.
MINUTES of 10/24/23 – Discussion/Vote

Chairman Moriarty made a motion to approve the minutes of 10-24-23 as presented.  Dave Moniz seconded the motion and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows: 

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes
ADJOURN
At 8:04 pm Jody Clineff made a motion to adjourn. Gregor Smith seconded the motion and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows: 
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Respectfully submitted,

Lynne Bermudez
Sr. Administrative Assistant

DOCUMENTS
Per the Open Meeting Law, documents that were either distributed to the Zoning Board of Appeals before the meeting or discussed at the meeting were:

1. Agenda 
2. Draft Meeting Minutes 10-24-23
3. Request from Mead, Talerman & Costa LLC for a continuance for 207 Boston St. 10-27-23
4. Draft Changes to Use Regulations and Table of Use 11-13-23
5. Draft 2024 Meeting Schedule
Approved at the 1-23-24 ZBA meeting.

Pursuant to the 'Open Meeting Law,' G.L. 39, § 23B, the approval of these minutes by the Committee constitutes a certification of the date, time and place of the meeting, the members present and absent, and the actions taken at the meeting. Any other description of statements made by any person, or the summary of the discussion of any matter, is included for the purpose of context only, and no certification, express or implied, is made by the Committee as to the completeness or accuracy of such statements.
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